



Town of Mineral Springs  

Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department  

5804 Waxhaw Highway  

Town Council

Regular Meeting 
December 11, 2008 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes Draft 
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, December 11, 2008.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Valerie Coffey, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Janet Critz, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Melody LaMonica, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk/Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks, Attorney Bobby Griffin and Deputy Town Clerk Christina Squires.
Absent:
Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson.
With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of December 11, 2008 to order at 7:31 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Councilwoman LaMonica delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.

2. 
Public Comments
· There were no public comments.
3.
Approval of Town Council Minutes and Monthly Reports 
A.  November 13, 2008 Town Council Minutes
· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to approve the November 13, 2008 minutes as written and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

B. October 2008 Tax Collector’s Report
· Councilwoman LaMonica made a motion to accept the October 2008 Tax Collector’s Report and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

C. Tax Releases/Duplicate Refunds  
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the duplicate property tax refund in the amount of $72.19 and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to approve the county releases in the amount of $69.99 and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the refund in the amount of $5.64 based on one of the above county releases and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

D. October 2008 Finance Report 

· Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to approve the October 2008 finance report and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

4.
Correction of an Ordinance Number
· Mayor Becker explained that when the Capital Project Ordinance was adopted in August, it was a fiscal year 2008 ordinance and it should have been number O-2008-01.  It was adopted mis-numbered and we would now like to change the number to the proper ordinance number.       
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to correct the ordinance number and Councilwoman LaMonica seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

5.
Consideration of a Capital Project Ordinance
· Mayor Becker explained that this Capital Project Ordinance was referred to in the budget for future adoption.  The town has received a letter from the Clean Water Management Trust Fund (CWMTF), which was accompanied by the signed contract.  This Capital Project Ordinance will authorize the appropriation and expenditure of the CWMTF grant of $307,000 and the expenditure for the cash match from the town of $30,075.                     
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the Capital Project Ordinance (O-2008-02) and Councilwoman Critz seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None    
· The Ordinance is as follows:

STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA

TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

PROJECT ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING PURCHASE OF 

12.03 ACRES IN THE COPPER RUN SUBDIVISION

O-2008-02

Pursuant to section 13.2 of Chapter 159 of the General Statutes of North Carolina, the following project ordinance is hereby adopted:

Section 1: The project is authorized as described in section 3, and involves the purchase of 12.03 acres of property in the Copper Run subdivision from Niblock Development Corporation, utilizing a $307,000 North Carolina Clean Management Trust Fund (CWMTF) grant as further described in CWMTF Grant Contract #2007-021. The purchase adds to existing open space and greenway land, and includes a cash match by the town of $30,075. The agreed-upon purchase price of the 12.03-acre tract is $300,750, and the total acquisition cost authorized by the grant contract is $337,075 including surveys, appraisals, legal and recording fees, and purchase administration by the Catawba Lands Conservancy.


Section 2: It is estimated that the following revenues will be available to complete those projects described in section 3: 

	NC CWMTF Grant Funding
	$307,000

	Town of Mineral Springs General Fund Balance
	$30,075

	Total
	$337,075



Section 3: The following amounts are appropriated for the projects of the Capital Project fund: 

	Copper Run 12.03-acre Open Space Land Purchase
	$337,075 

	Total
	$337,075


Section 4: The Finance Officer is hereby directed to maintain, within the CWMTF Grant Capital Project Fund sufficient detailed accounting records for the project authorized.

Section 5: The Finance Officer is directed to report annually on the financial status of the CWMTF Grant Capital Project Fund.

Section 6: The Finance Officer is authorized to transfer funds as required from the General Fund balance into the CWMTF Grant Capital Project Fund. 


Section 7: Copies of this Town Hall Capital Project Ordinance shall be filed with the Town Clerk and the Finance Officer.

ADOPTED this the 11th day of December, 2008.

S/Frederick Becker III
Frederick Becker III, Mayor


Attest:

S/Vicky A Brooks

Vicky A. Brooks, Clerk


6.
Town Hall Construction Update
· Mayor Becker updated the council on the progress of the town hall renovation; the curbing is all in and the grading for the parking lot is at its final rough level.  The bad news is that it cost more money than any of us expected for the soil stabilization; we were hoping that it would be a few thousand, but it was closer to $20,000.  Pease worked diligently interpreting what was being done for the stabilization, which involved at least 500 tons of material coming out and purchasing 500 tons of new gravel to go in there as a stabilization layer; it is solid as a rock now.  They have installed some roof trusses, the wall is being knocked out, the steel beam is in and the framing is done. 
· Mayor Becker explained that he was contacted by Mr. David Helms, who lives right outside the town limits on Crow Road.  Mr. Helms has an extensive collection of local memorabilia and an unofficial museum.  Mr. Helms offered to donate some items to the Town of Mineral Springs to be displayed at the town hall.  Among the items that Mr. Helms would be willing to donate is a collection of five original certificates from the Postmaster General appointing successive Postmasters and an authentic scale that was used in Mineral Springs.  These items would be on a permanent loan to the town with the provision that if the town chose not to display the items that they would be reverted back to his family.  The other items included a replica of a sign from the Iron Dog, which was an old “Honky Tonk” that was owned by Frank Krauss Jr in the 20’s, and a bench and a dipper/bucket from the original Barber Shop in Mineral Springs.  The latter items may take up more room than the town hall can display; therefore, we may wait until we have the other building.  The council would have to agree to some kind of written agreement to properly curate these items.  This could be done at an upcoming meeting.   
· Councilwoman LaMonica asked Mayor Becker what the parking lot expense did to the overall budget for town hall.  Mayor Becker responded that the Capital Project Ordinance was for $500,000 for construction only and that brings us up from $429,000 to $455,000, including the septic tank.  Mayor Becker noted that he didn’t foresee any further cost overruns, because there are no site conditions that are unknown anymore.  If they come up, the town is relying on Pease to manage any overages and keep the contractor honest.        
7.
Consideration of Appointing Council Members as Delegate/Alternate to Centralina Council of Governments (COG)

· Councilwoman Coffey recommended that Councilwoman LaMonica “take that COG board on”.  There are a lot of great things coming up that Councilwoman LaMonica would be thrilled to be a part of; there are four meetings a year, unless one becomes a board member, which requires monthly meetings. Councilwoman LaMonica accepted.  Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to appoint Councilwoman LaMonica as the delegate and Councilwoman Critz as the alternate and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
8.
Discussion and Possible Action on Planning Board Member Term Expirations
· Councilwoman Critz commented that these people have served faithfully, they are trained, they have the interest to stay involved and they should be reinstated. Councilwoman Critz made a motion to reappoint Steve Miner, Jack Moore, and Roxana Shell to the planning board and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
9.
Consideration of the Town Clerk/Deputy Town Clerk Attending the 2009 Annual City and County Clerk’s School

· Mayor Becker asked if both the clerk and the deputy clerk were planning on attending.  Ms. Brooks responded that she would go if Ms. Squires was able to attend; however, if Ms. Squires were not able to attend, Ms. Brooks would opt out as well.  Ms. Brooks further explained that Ms. Squires would require transportation to attend the school and she would be that transportation.  Mayor Becker commented that he felt it would be good for Ms. Squires taking the first class to have the experienced clerk there as well.  Ms. Brooks stated that it would be wonderful for Ms. Squires.  The school is held annually and addresses different topics.  “It’s always a wonderful opportunity to go to the clerks school”, Ms. Brooks said.  Attorney Griffin commented that it is a very important office and encouraged the council to send both and not to let it be voluntary; they really need that information.   Mayor Becker noted that it was in the budget for both to attend.  Councilman Countryman asked if there were any proposed conflicts or scheduling issues for either of them during that time frame.  Ms. Brooks responded that they would have to make arrangements for the office.  There was a consensus of the council that both the clerk and the deputy clerk should attend.  Councilman Countryman made a motion to authorize the attendance to the school and Councilwoman LaMonica.  The motion passed unanimously as follows: 
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None
10.
Zoning Administrator Update

· Mayor Becker explained that Ms. Brooks did take the Zoning Certification Class as a follow-up to the Introduction to Zoning class that she took in May of 2007.  We now have some new acronyms; Ms. Brooks was notified, after taking the class at the end of October and the beginning of November, by Mr. Richard Ducker at the School of Government who certified on behalf of the North Carolina Association of Zoning Officials (NCAZO) that he is happy to inform her that she has passed the zoning certificate examination that she took on November 21, 2008 and she is hereby a North Carolina Certified Zoning Official (CZO).  The council congratulated Ms. Brooks.  
· Countryman Councilman commented that it was important, although he didn’t know that our citizenry really understands the importance and “officialness” of what the council does, but he felt this really lends credibility to the fact that we show up here once a month on Thursday nights and conduct the community’s business and take it very seriously and try to do the very best that we can do on behalf of the community.  Councilman Countryman stated that he thought this just further demonstrates the commitment of everyone within this council and its administrative staff that we’re serious about what we do. 
11.
Other Business
· Mayor Becker referred to the newsletter, which was a very popular informative thing that has been on hiatus; there was an initial effort to get something out in the fall, but other things have intervened.  One of the problems that we have is that the mailing list is very bad and we were down to the point of not reaching the citizens.  Ms. Brooks worked diligently on amassing a working database, Mayor Becker got some things from the Board of Elections and the tax records and Ms. Squires has been spending quite a bit of time re-establishing a residence mailing list.  What we are trying to accomplish is to have an address for every resident.  Once the list is complete we will be able to send out a newsletter so that all residents will be informed of town business.       
· Mayor Becker informed the council that he did a “Mayors Corner” for the County Edge with the theme of conservation.
· Councilman Countryman informed the council that he received an unsolicited comment from a customer in the store that he works at.  It was a resident of Marvin, who said that Mineral Springs seems to be the only municipality in the county that is getting it right.  He was very positively reflective of the entire council.
· Councilwoman Cureton noted that she tells people about the meeting every month.  
· Councilwoman LaMonica commented that someone pointed a horse owner in the direction of the Brantley Oaks Homeowners Association to seek permission to cross their common property in order to get to the town’s greenway system.  In the course of that conversation, the horse owner had mentioned talking to Mr. McCarver.  Councilwoman LaMonica explained that where they board their horse, they cross the common property, which is part of the greenway system in the back of Houston Ridge, and then they had actually secured permission from Mr. McCarver to traverse the back of his property on Sunday afternoons only to get access and someone in the back of Valley Farms approved traversing the private property to get to the Copper Run greenway system.  The reason they had to change direction is apparently some horse owners were using the Copper Run trails and had gotten off the trails and had gone onto Mr. McCarver’s property when he had someone hunting on the back of the property.  Because there is no signage, apparently they didn’t realize they had gone off the greenway system.  When the person hunting approached the horse riders about being on private property, things got pretty heated.  At that point, Mr. McCarver withdrew the permission he had granted to go on his property, because it was too dangerous and he could not afford the risk.  Therefore, the horse owner went to the Brantley Oaks Homeowners Association seeking permission to access their common property to get to the greenway in Copper Run.  Councilwoman LaMonica stated that she was concerned if folks are using the greenway system and the town does not have signage up.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked what the potential liability was if there is an accident.  Attorney Griffin responded that it depends on who is at fault.  Councilwoman LaMonica asked if the town would have any responsibility since there is not signage up.  Mayor Becker responded that he asked the insurance carrier when the town started this greenway system explaining that it would be passive recreation and the carrier stated that it wouldn’t be an issue.  Mayor Becker noted that a private property owner is indemnified by NCGS 38A, which is the landowner liability act; it says if a private landowner allows use of property for recreational/educational purposes without charge then the landowner owes the user of the property no greater duty of care than he would owe a trespasser.    
12.
Adjournment
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to adjourn and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, LaMonica, and Neill 
Nays: None

· The meeting was adjourned at 8:07 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, January 8, 2008 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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